ARTICLE



The Future of Behavioral Health: Can Private Equity and Telehealth Improve Access?

Barry Furrow

Thomas R. Kline School of Law, Drexel University, Philadelphia, PA, USA Email: brf26@drexel.edu

Abstract

Treatment of mental illness in the United States is woefully inadequate. One-third of adults report having a mental health condition or substance use disorder, but less than half receive treatment for their condition.

Access is the problem. The U.S. is short on mental health professionals: more psychiatrists are needed and psychologists and social workers are overextended. Proposed solutions are to (1) increase reimbursement rates for psychiatrists and other mental health practitioners, and (2) use a wider range of providers, including nurses and family support specialists—all good ideas. My focus however is on two other forces that are moving into the behavioral health area, offering both financing and technologies to extend the reach of mental health services—private equity and telemental health.

First, private equity firms see high demand in this market. Behavioral health is desperately needed but is highly fragmented and lacking in innovation. Private equity is attracted to outpatient programs that target specific conditions that have evidence-based clinical models—programs aimed at addiction, eating disorders, and autism; these areas require less capital. Federal and state reimbursement is available, some regulations have been relaxed to allow remote prescribing of medicine; and innovative telehealth tools can be used. The problem is that private equity has a poor track record in both nursing home care and behavioral care for teens. The private equity model and its financial incentives are at odds with good care.

Second, telemental health tools, already in use because of the need during the pandemic, appear attractive. These tools require less capital to treat a higher volume of patients and promise much improved access to mental health treatment for populations that could not get such care because of travel distance, costs, and time limitations. The problem is that the telemental health tools have yet to be subjected to evidence-based testing.

My goal in this article is to test whether these two developments – private equity and telemental health — can improve access for patients at an acceptable level of quality. I conclude that both have substantial problems and I offer a range of regulatory approaches to control patient abuses and poor quality.

Keywords: behavioral health; private equity; telehealth

Introduction. Converging Forces

Mental health disorders constitute the single largest source of health-related economic burden worldwide. Common disorders, including depression or anxiety, contribute most to this burden, with over one in four people affected with these conditions at some point in their lives.¹

We have a behavioral and mental health crisis in the United States, "...a crisis in our inability to prevent, identify, and treat mental illness and substance use and to support people who experience or

¹Chris Hollis et al., *Identifying Research Priorities for Digital Technology in Mental Health Care: Results of the James Lind Alliance Priority Setting Partnership*, 5 LANCET PSYCH. 845, 847 (2018), https://doi.org/10.1016/S2215-0366(18)30296-7 [https://perma.cc/L2SA-NUBL].

^{© 2024} The Author(s).

are in recovery from these conditions.²² The term "behavioral health" broadly refers to mental health and addiction services, including outpatient and inpatient therapy, intellectual and developmental disability treatment, troubled teen treatment centers, autism clinics, psychiatric hospitals, methadone clinics, and detox centers. More than one-third of all adults report having a mental health condition or substance use disorder, but less than half receive treatment for their condition because of provider shortages, high out-of-pocket costs, and gaps in coverage and reimbursement for behavioral health services.³

My focus in this article is on the financial and technological forces moving rapidly into this behavioral health field, a field marked by large vulnerable populations like autistic children and troubled teenagers. These forces—private equity financing and telemental health—offer money and new technologies to extend the reach of mental health services and make treatments more accessible to patients in need.⁴ The convergence of an aggressive financial model and an arsenal of digital health tools promises improved access to care, as private equity finances more behavioral treatment centers.

The problem is that these forces may end up harming patients for reasons inherent in the structure of private equity financing and the motivations that underpin it, and the current limits of telemental therapies. Further research is needed as to what works best for psychotherapy, not only in live doctor-patient treatments but also in telemental health treatment; new regulatory tools are needed to control private equity ownership in the telemental health market generally.

The goal of this article is to examine the drivers of these forces, to test whether private equity and telemental health can be positive forces in promoting access at an acceptable level of quality⁵ and if not, what kinds of legal responses are needed to regulate the risks of patient abuses and poor quality therapeutic care.

I. Access to Behavioral Health Therapies Is Limited

The lack of access to psychiatric services across the health care service delivery field has been a cold, hard reality for decades and significantly delays treatment and reduces the quality of treatment received. This delay results in unacceptable patient experiences in care, poor outcomes and higher costs. The phenomena of "waiting lists" to see psychiatrists in outpatient clinic settings, the "boarder" waiting days in hospital EDs for an inpatient bed to open and the pockets of geographic isolation to any psychiatric services in many parts of the country all result in unacceptable patient experience, poor care and poor outcomes.⁶

²Rachel Nuzum et al, *Expanding Access to Equitable Behavioral Health Services*, Соммолwеаlth Fund, (May 12, 2022), https://www.commonwealthfund.org/blog/2022/expanding-access-equitable-behavioral-health-services [https://perma. cc/9PF4-3UBJ].

³Id.

⁴JONAH BOSSEWITCH ET AL., DIGITAL FUTURES IN MIND: REFLECTING ON TECHNOLOGICAL EXPERIMENTS IN MENTAL HEALTH & CRISIS SUPPORT 10 (University of Melbourne ed., 2022), available online at https://www.researchgate.net/ publication/363479385_Digital_Futures_in_Mind_Reflecting_on_Technological_Experiments_in_Mental_Health_Crisis_ Support [https://perma.cc/64QW-DNK3].

⁵Sajith Matthews & Renato Foxas, *Private equity and its effect on patients: a window into the future*, INT. J. HEALTH ECON. MANAG. (2022), https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC9125965/pdf/10754_2022_Article_9331.pdf [https://perma. cc/R535-JFDL] ("There is reasonable cause for concern that there is a diminution in high quality patient care in PE owned institutions, especially in a noncompetitive market. We would take it a step further and state that there is potential harm for patient care under PE if there are insufficient regulations in consolidated markets."). Marcelo Cerullo et al., *Private Equity Acquisition and Responsiveness to Service-Line Profitability at Short-Term Acute Care Hospitals*, 40 HEALTH AFFAIRS 1697, 1697 (2021)

⁶National Council for Mental Wellbeing, The Psychiatric Shortage: Causes and Solutions 9, (March 1, 2018), https://www.thenationalcouncil.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/02/Revised-Final-Access-Paper.pdf.



BEHAVIORAL HEALTH PROFESSIONALS

Figure 1. A chart representing a wide range of behavioral health professionals.

A. Demand for Mental Health Treatment Has Grown

The World Health Organization (WHO) reports that the COVID-19 pandemic has increased the prevalence of depression and anxiety, most likely due to feelings of loneliness, grief and bereavement, and fear of infection.⁷ More people have sought help online: WHO found a "…103% increase in the number of people who completed an online mental health screen between 2020 and 2021and a nearly 500%W increase over 2019. Youth aged 11-17 represented 45% percent of individuals in the U.S. who took a screen in 2021, a 3% increase over 2020 and a 16% increase over 2019."⁸

The United States has experienced a substantial upswing in the need for mental/behavioral health therapies. The National Alliance on Mental Illness (NAMI) states that 1 in 5 U.S. adults experience mental illness, 1 in 20 adults experience serious mental illness and 17% of youth (6-17 years) experience a mental health disorder.⁹

B. Shortages of Mental Health Professionals Have Grown

Access to mental health treatment is a substantial problem in the United States, which is short on mental health professionals. A psychiatrist shortage has developed, with estimates of up to 20,000 additional therapists needed.¹⁰ One recent estimate states that "the psychiatrist workforce will contract through 2024 to a projected low of 38,821, which is equal to a shortage of between 14,280 and 31,091 psychiatrists, depending on the psychiatrist-to-population ratio used." Behavioral psychologists, social workers and

⁷COVID-19 Pandemic Triggers 25% Increase In Prevalence Of Anxiety And Depression Worldwide, WHO (Mar. 2, 2022), https://www.who.int/news/item/02-03-2022-covid-19-pandemic-triggers-25-increase-in-prevalence-of-anxiety-and-depression-worldwide [https://perma.cc/8LUD-TAES].

⁸MHA Releases Analysis Of All Its Online Screens Taken In 2021; 5.4 Million Screenings Taken, A 103% Increase Over 2020, MENTAL HEALTH AMERICA (May 2, 2022), https://www.globenewswire.com/en/news-release/2022/05/02/2433269/0/en/ MHA-releases-analysis-of-all-its-online-screens-taken-in-2021-5-4-million-screenings-taken-a-103-increase-over-2020.html [https://perma.cc/T8Q2-XGD4].

⁹Nat'l ALLIANCE ON MENTAL ILLNESS, You are NOT ALONE, available online at https://nami.org/NAMI/media/NAMI-Media/Infographics/NAMI_YouAreNotAlone_2020_FINAL.pdf [https://perma.cc/SGZ2-UFZY].

¹⁰Anand Satiani et al., *Projected Workforce of Psychiatrists in the United States: A Population Analysis*, 69 Psychiatry Servs. 710, 712 (2018).

counselors are also overextended.¹¹ University counseling services report months-long waits before students can see a counselor.¹² The solutions commonly mentioned—both good ones—are to (1) increase reimbursement rates for psychiatrists and other mental health practitioners and (2) use a wider range of providers, including nurses and family support specialists.

Figure 1 demonstrates the wide range of professionals who are behavioral health professionals, from psychiatrists with prescribing power to clinical social workers.¹³

This wide spectrum of behavioral health providers has relevance to the later analysis of private equity's attraction to behavioral health as an investment vehicle.

II. Traditional Mental Health Therapies

Meta-analyses on the efficacy of different forms of psychotherapy suggest that up to 50% of the patients do not show clinically significant change, and in about 5–20% of patients, adverse events, including treatment failure and deterioration of symptoms, emergence of new symptoms, suicidality, occupational problems or stigmatization, changes in the social network or strains in relationships, therapy dependence, or undermining of self-efficacy, should be expected.¹⁴

A. Definitions

The WHO defines mental health broadly as a state of well-being in which every individual realizes his or her own potential, can cope with the normal stresses of life, can work productively and fruitfully, and is able to make a contribution to her or his community. Mental disorders that are not directly related to or caused by behaviors are bipolar disorder, schizophrenia, depression, and generalized anxiety disorder.

The WHO definitions of mental health disorders are a good place to start.¹⁵ The WHO defines a mental disorder "...as a clinically significant disturbance in an individual's cognition, emotional regulation, or behavior. It is usually associated with distress or impairment in important areas of functioning."¹⁶ Some of the disorders the WHO lists are as follows: anxiety disorders, depression, bipolar disorder, schizophrenia, eating disorders, disruptive behavior and dissocial disorders, neurode-velopmental disorders, of which ADHD and autism spectrum disorder (ASD) are two examples.

Behavioral health disorders are caused by maladaptive behaviors that have a negative impact on a person's mental condition. Behavioral health examines how a person's habits impact her overall physical and mental wellbeing, as a subset of mental health. Symptoms of poor behavioral health are behaviors have negative impacts on well-being. Such behaviors include substance abuse, social isolation, and disordered eating.¹⁷

 $^{^{11}}$ U.S. Dep't of Health & Hum. Servs., Health Resources & Servs. Admin., Nat'l Projections of Supply & Demand for Selected Behavioral Health Practitioners: 2013-2025 (2016).

¹²Delaney Parks, Students report month-long waits for CAPS counselor appointments, DAILY PENNSYLVANIAN (Nov. 14, 2021), https://www.thedp.com/article/2021/11/caps-penn-long-wait-times-therapy [https://perma.cc/H3PK-T8M5]; see also Aneri Pettani & Kaiser Health News, Patients seek mental health care from their doctor but find health plans standing in the way, PHILADELPHIA INQUIRER (Jun. 14, 2022), https://www.inquirer.com/health/wellness/mental-health-anxiety-adhd-covid-19-20220614.html [https://perma.cc/YJV8-2UE9].

¹³This graphic was prepared by Kelly Porter, my able research assistant.

¹⁴Rahel Klatte et al., Adverse Effects of Psychotherapy: Protocol for a Systematic Review and Meta-analysis, 7 SYSTEMIC REV. 135 (2018), https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC6128985/pdf/13643_2018_Article_802.pdf [https://perma. cc/8DHK-6WC7].

¹⁵Mental Disorders: Key Facts (2022), WHO (Jun. 8, 2022),

https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/mental-disorders [https://perma.cc/926A-N8EL].

¹⁶*Id.* ("Mental disorders may also be referred to as mental health conditions. The latter is a broader term covering mental disorders, psychosocial disabilities and (other) mental states associated with significant distress, impairment in functioning, or risk of self-harm. This fact sheet focuses on mental disorders as described by the International Classification of Diseases 11th Revision (ICD-11.").

¹⁷RETREAT BEHAVIORAL HEALTH, BEHAVIORAL HEALTH VS. MENTAL HEALTH: WHAT'S THE DIFFERENCE? https://www.retreatbehavioralhealth.com/behavioral-health-vs-mental-health/ [https://perma.cc/5ZC8-ZL2D].

B. Traditional Mental Health Therapy Approaches

1. Medication

Some mental illnesses respond well to medications such as antidepressants and antipsychotics. These medicines change the chemicals in the brain. Ketamine is one such medicine. In March 2019, the Food and Drug Administration (FDA) approved the nasal spray, esketamine (derived from ketamine), for major depression. Ketamine works by triggering glutamate production – a neurotransmitter responsible for mood regulation – and forming new neural connections.¹⁸

Medication use assumes that mental illness has biological roots; psychiatry has engaged in a "troubled search" for such roots, as Anne Harrington writes.¹⁹ Harrington argues that much drug company research in clinical trials has not proved clinically significant; the placebo results could not easily be distinguished from the drug results.²⁰ Such research on psychiatric cures has largely been abandoned by big pharma. Harrington argues that mental disorders are "not just medical, because the experiences of all human beings, ill or otherwise, are shaped by their cultural, social, and familial circumstances." She argues for a cooperative ecosystem of mental health experts that includes psychiatrists, psychologists, counselors, nurses, social workers, social service providers, and patient-run organizations.²¹ Will telebehavioral health and evidence-based therapies be part of this new ecosystem? Or will behavioral health providers be increasingly phased out in favor of digital tools used to provide therapy?

2. Psychotherapy

Talking to a mental health professional may help a patient work through the challenges of an illness and manage its symptoms.²² Psychotherapy can be effective in a one-to-one setting with a healthcare provider or a group setting. The problem is that psychotherapy is not always predictable in its effectiveness -- many patients fail to improve and instead deteriorate.²³ This problem has been recognized for decades; failures in psychotherapy includes a range of negative effects—attrition, non-response, deterioration, adverse outcomes, iatrogenic effects, and so on. Causes are under researched, but include poor treatment choice, therapist mistakes, and therapist skill limitations.²⁴ More on this later.

3. Alternative therapies

Claims are also made that some mental illnesses, such as depression, may improve with alternative therapies. Some examples include herbal remedies, massage, acupuncture, yoga, and meditation. Suggested benefits of these alternative therapies range from lower stress, improved sleep, better breathing and functioning, to improved wellbeing.²⁵ The lack of evidence-based studies is again problematic for alternative therapies; there is no consensus among scientists on the effectiveness of alternative therapies in treating depression. One clinical study on acupuncture has claimed "…clinically-relevant benefits in

¹⁸Rebecca B. Price et al., *A Novel, Brief, Fully Automated Intervention to Extend the Antidepressant Effect of a Single Ketamine Infusion: A Randomized Clinical Trial*, 179 AM. J. PSYCHIATRY 959, 964 (2022) ("In this study, we found that automated self-association training—a novel, low-cost, fully automated, noninvasive, brief (eight sessions < 20 minutes per session), computer-based intervention—extended the rapid antidepressant effect of a single ketamine infusion for at least 30 days.").

¹⁹See Anne Harrington, Mind Fixers: Psychiatry's Troubled Search for the Biology of Mental Illness (2019).
²⁰Id. at 264.

²¹*Id.* at 274.

²²Psychotherapy and How It Works (2016), AM. PSYCH. Ass'N, https://www.apa.org/topics/psychotherapy/understanding [https://perma.cc/SD3P-C64F].

²³See Barry R. Furrow, *Defective Mental Treatment: A Proposal for the Application of Strict Liability to Psychiatric Services*, 58 B.U. L. REV. 391, 396 (1978) (discussing the patient "deterioration effect" occurring in a significant percentage of psychiatrist/patient relationships).

²⁴Andrzej Werbart et al., Successful and Less Successful Psychotherapies Compared: Three Therapists and Their Six Contrasting Cases 10 FRONT PSYCHOL. 816, 817 (2019), https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC6478662/pdf/fpsyg-10-00816.pdf [https://perma.cc/WQ2C-N7CZ].

²⁵Depression Alternative Therapies, CLEVELAND CLINIC, https://my.clevelandclinic.org/health/treatments/9303-depression-alternative-therapies [https://perma.cc/GEZ2-36GD] (last modified Dec. 22, 2020).

reducing the severity of depression at the end of treatment compared to sham acupuncture, usual care, and as an adjunct treatment to anti-depressant medication.²⁶ The study caveats however were substantial.

4. Brain stimulation therapies

Brain stimulation therapies change the way nerves and other cells in the brain process chemicals and respond to stimuli. Examples include electroconvulsive therapy (ECT) and transcranial magnetic stimulation (TMS). ECT and TMS are often used when individuals do not respond to other treatment options or require rapid treatment, such as in cases where the patient is suicidal.²⁷ Both treatments are effective, but neither therapy is permanent given the potential of the illness to return, and further treatments may be needed. ²⁸ Evidence-based research is lacking to confirm the value of many of these approaches; studies are proliferating as patients and payors demand proof that therapies work.²⁹

C. Limits on Use of Behavioral Health Therapies

1. Therapist-Patient Models of Live Encounters are Costly

The optimal length of a psychotherapy session is uncertain. Sessions are usually set to a fixed time because of cost containment and feasibility issues, but evidence is not yet clear as to what the optimal session time should be. The longer the session, the few patients a therapist can see and treat.³⁰

2. Therapist-Patient Appointments are Hard to Get

The demand for therapy referrals surged during the pandemic for anxiety, depressive and trauma-related disorders. The survey also found that ".... 65 percent of the more than 1,100 psychologists who responded said they had no capacity for new patients and 68 percent said their wait lists were longer than they were in 2020."³¹ In 2020, a group of psychologists issued a call to action in the American Psychologist Journal to deal with the increasing unavailability of psychotherapists in the face of escalating demands.³²

²⁶Mike Armour et al., *Acupuncture for Depression: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis*, 8 J. CLINICAL MED. 1140, 1156-58 (2019), https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC6722678/pdf/jcm-08-01140.pdf [https://perma.cc/QT7H-H 59H]. The authors noted, however, that caution was required in interpreting the positive results of effectiveness: the majority of included trials were at high risk of bias for performance blinding; the applicability of the study in Chinese populations to other populations is unclear given the high treatment frequency and high number of treatments in China; and the fact that "the majority of trials did not report any post-trial follow-up and safety reporting was poor."

 ²⁷What is Electroconvulsive Therapy (ECT)?, AM. PSYCHIATRIC Ass'n, https://www.psychiatry.org/patients-families/ect
 [https://perma.cc/852S-9UDC] (last modified Jan. 2023).
 ²⁸Adam P. Stern, Transcranial Magnetic Stimulation (TMS): Hope for Stubborn Depression, HARV. HEALTH BLOG, (Oct.

²⁵Adam P. Stern, *Transcranial Magnetic Stimulation (TMS): Hope for Stubborn Depression*, HARV. HEALTH BLOG, (Oct. 27, 2020), https://www.health.harvard.edu/blog/transcranial-magnetic-stimulation-for-depression-2018022313335 [https://perma.cc/9AB7-E2V7].

²⁹Nigel MacLennan, *Why Most Psychotherapies are Equally Ineffective*, CLINICAL PSYCH. & PsYCHOTHERAPY, https:// www.psychreg.org/why-most-psychotherapies-equally-ineffective/#:~:text=A%20quick%20reminder%3A%20the%20success, (10%25–30%25) [https://perma.cc/9TW6-MMEE] (last updated Feb. 11, 2023).

³⁰See Rosa Maria De Geest & Reitske Meganck, *How Do Time Limits Affect Our Psychotherapies? A Literature Review*, 59 Psychologica Belgica 206, 206-07 (2019), https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC6625551/ [https://perma.cc/ PN9U-UK4M] ("Since the 1980's the quest to find an optimal dosage of psychotherapy became an increasingly popular research topic.").

³¹Lenny Bernstein, *This Is Why it's So Hard to Find Mental Health Counseling Right Now*, WASH. POST, (Mar. 6, 2022), https://www.washingtonpost.com/health/2022/03/06/therapist-covid-burnout/ [https://perma.cc/K7RY-GUGN].

³²June Gruber et al., Mental health and clinical psychological science in the time of COVID-19: Challenges, opportunities, and a call to action, 76 AM. PSYCHOLOGIST 409, 414 (2021), https://doi.org/10.1037/amp0000707 [https://perma.cc/6QMN-U7VK].

D. Evidence of Efficacy of Treatment is Limited

Measuring outcomes in psychotherapy is difficult, leaving psychiatry behind other medical specialties.³³ Mental health treatments lack solid evidence-based research findings compared to other medical specialties.³⁴ As Cuijpers has noted: "It is not yet clear what mental disorders are and what are the causal pathways that lead to them." That makes it difficult to decide what the targets and outcomes of psychotherapies should be.³⁵ The field of psychological research is an active one, and studies are ongoing on outcomes of psychotherapy—what works to produce good patient outcomes, why that is, and where is there room for improvement.³⁶

The difficulty of making strong claims for the effectiveness of particular therapies is demonstrated by looking closely at the research on *cognitive behavioral therapy* (CBT). CBT is a form of psychotherapy focusing on changing negative behaviors and thought patterns. CBT is claimed to be the "gold standard" in psychotherapy, effective in the short-term for the treatment of anxiety disorder, ADHD, physical conditions like IBS and breast cancer, bulimia nervosa, and behavioral problems.³⁷

As studies have been done on the efficacy of CBT, however, the claims of "high costeffectiveness"³⁸ based on good evidence has faded. A 2014 study concluded that CBT interventions are cheaper than usual care, providing some support for its potential, but calling for better assessment. ³⁹ Finally, a larger 2015 study of British primary care treatment of depression using CBT turned negative. The REEACT trial found that "...for the primary outcome of severity of depression at four months there was no significant benefit for supported CBT in addition to usual GP care."⁴⁰ The authors went so far as to suggest that the routine promotion of CBT should be reconsidered for the British National Health Service (NHS). "Commercially developed computerized cognitive behavior therapy products confer little or no benefit over free to use products." The authors recommended that other treatments be used instead, such as telephone guided self-help, bibliotherapy, low intensity psychological workers supporting self-help technologies, and therapistdelivered cognitive behavior therapy.

Assessing efficacy of psychotherapy has proved difficult. Studies have found that publication bias overstates the positive outcomes of therapy by a large amount.⁴¹ Studies examining the placebo effect in medicine found a large effect in psychotherapy, as shown below in graphic form. The positive

³³Sherry A. Glied et al., *Measuring Performance in Psychiatry: A Call to Action*, 66 Psychiatric Servs. 872, 872 (2015), https://ps.psychiatryonline.org/doi/epdf/10.1176/appi.ps.201400393 [https://perma.cc/SB9U-DVQV].

³⁴Hollis et al., *supra* note 1, at 845.

³⁵See Pim Cuijpers, Targets and Outcomes of Psychotherapies for Mental Disorders: An Overview, 18 WORLD PSYCHIATRY 276, 276 (2019).

³⁶For full discussion of the field, see generally Bergin and Garfield's Handbook of Psychotherapy and Behavior Change, (Michael Barkham et al. eds, 7th ed. 2021).

³⁷See What is Cognitive Behavioral Therapy?, AM. PSYCH. Assoc'N, https://www.apa.org/ptsd-guideline/patients-and-families/cognitive-behavioral.pdf [https://perma.cc/7KGQ-4PU9].

³⁸Stefan G. Hofmann et al., *The Efficacy of Cognitive Behavioral Therapy: A Review of Meta-analyses*, 36 COGNITIVE THERAPY & RES. 427 (2012) ("...[I]t is clear that the evidence-base of CBT is enormous. Given the high cost-effectiveness of the intervention, it is surprising that many countries, including many developed nations, have not yet adopted CBT as the first-line intervention for mental disorders.").

³⁹P. Musiat & N. Tarrier, *Collateral Outcomes in E-Mental Health: A Systematic Review of the Evidence for Added Benefits of Computerized Cognitive Behavior Therapy Interventions for Mental Health*, 44 PsycHol MED. 3137 (2014), https://pubmed. ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/25065947/ [https://perma.cc/BQT5-D78Q].

⁴⁰Simon Gilbody et al., , *Computerised Cognitive Behaviour Therapy (Ccbt) as Treatment for Depression in Primary Care (REEACT Trial): Large Scale Pragmatic Randomised Controlled Trial*, BMJ (Nov. 11, 2015), https://www.bmj.com/content/351/bmj.h5627.long. [https://perma.cc/BVZ4-X5E4].

⁴¹Ellen Driessen et al., *Does Publication Bias Inflate the Apparent Efficacy of Psychological Treatment for Major Depressive Disorder? A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis of US National Institutes of Health-Funded Trials*, 10 PLOS ONE 1371 (2015), https://journals.plos.org/plosone/article/file?id=10.1371/journal.pone.0137864&type=printable [https://perma.cc/T7R2-89BD].



Figure 2. Schematic relationship between shared and non-shared nonspecific factors contributing to the placebo response in drug and psychotherapy: factors that are part of the (nonspecific) placebo effect in drug therapy (e.g., therapist empathy, intensity of patient-therapist communication, etc.) become "common factors" across all psychotherapies [Rosenzweig's "Dodo Bird" (1936), or Lambert and Ogles' "common factors" (2004)], addition to a (small) specific effect of the different psychotherapy modalities that may be composed of a specific combination of the factors..."

placebo effect is larger than "therapy specific effects."⁴² Figure 2 gives a vivid portrayal of the placebo effect.⁴³

Proof of the efficacy of particular treatment models is indeed hard to come by.

On the other hand, effective therapists exist. The authors of the *Handbook of Psychotherapy and Behavior Change* conclude in 2021 that "...there are sufficient numbers of studies, in RCTs and in naturalistic settings, to conclude that therapist effects exist: "Some therapists consistently achieve better outcomes than other therapists."⁴⁴ And they continue: "The evidence discussed in this chapter show clearly that some therapists consistently achieve poor outcomes, attenuating the overall effect of agencies and systems of care."⁴⁵ The patient "deterioration effect" is also a real result of poor therapists. Others look at the therapeutic relationship, concluding that it "...makes substantial and consistent contributions to psychotherapy outcomes independent of the type of treatment. The relationship acts in concert with treatment methods, patient characteristics, and practitioner qualities in determining effectiveness." The authors concluded that it is the therapeutic relationship that explains for why patients improve or not, rather than the particular treatment method.⁴⁶

We are left with cautious optimism as to value of psychotherapy, but still lack confidence in the benefits of particular therapeutic approaches separate from the personality and skills of the therapist. Competence-based therapeutic models seem to be emerging from the traditional world of psychotherapy.⁴⁷ What we don't see is an evidence-based effective modality of treatment that can be used by

⁴²I note that a variety of medical treatments also may have substantial placebo effects.

⁴³Paul Enck and Stephan Zipfel, *Placebo Effects in Psychotherapy: A Framework*, 10 FRON PSYCHIATRY 456 (2019), https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC6606790/

⁴⁴Bergin and Garfield's Handbook of Psychotherapy and Behavior Change: 50th Anniversary Edition 320 (Eds. Michael Barkham, Wolfgang Lutz, and Louis G Castongua, 2021).

⁴⁵*Id.* at 321.

⁴⁶Sarah C. Cook et al., *Evidence-Based Psychotherapy: Advantages and Challenges*, 14 NEUROTHERAPEUTICS 537 (Jun. 26, 2017), https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC5509639/ [https://perma.cc/J8HQ-HTLA].

⁴⁷Winfried Rief, *Moving from Tradition-based to Competence-based Psychotherapy*, 24 EVIDENCE BASED MENTAL HEALTH 115 -20 (2021), https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC8311107/pdf/ebmental-2020-300219.pdf [https://perma.cc/ ENA5-ZADS].

any therapist to achieve consistent treatment success. Owners and managers of behavioral treatment facilities cannot assume that their therapists can just grab a treatment modality like CBT off the shelf and guarantee good outcomes. The history of CBT illustrates how it takes time and good studies to finally confirm whether a treatment works or note, or more likely, what it takes to make an effective therapist, independent of the therapy chosen.

This debate over the existence of effective treatment templates in mental health matters, since governments and insurers want to know if an evidence-based answer as to what works does exist. Private equity wants the same reassurance, viewing the investment potential of behavioral medicine therapies to reduce the costs of mental health treatment; PE is however more willing to gamble that if therapies like CBT work, telepsychiatry can just plug into behavioral treatments like a miracle drug that cures while reducing the costs of hiring therapists. Virtual Therapists will then in theory go all the way toward psychotherapy without psychotherapists at a tremendous saving in costs.

III. Digital Telehealth Promises Both Improved Access and Efficacy

Despite a rush to build applications using it, emotionally intelligent computing remains in its infancy and is being introduced in the realm of therapeutic services as a fix-all solution without scientific validation nor public consent. Scientists still disagree over the over the nature of emotions and how they are felt and expressed among various populations, yet this uncertainty has been mostly disregarded by a wellness industry eager to profit on the digitalization of health care. If left unregulated, AI-based mental-health solutions risk creating new disparities in the provision of care as those who cannot afford in-person therapy will be referred to bot-powered therapists of uncertain quality.⁴⁸

A. Modes of Telehealth

Telemental health (DMHI) is "the use of electronic information and telecommunication technologies to support long-distance clinical health care, patient and professional health-related education, public health, and health administration."⁴⁹ It is sometimes referred to as telepsychiatry or telepsychology. Research suggests that telemental health services can be effective for many people, including but not limited to those with ADHD, post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD), depression, and anxiety."⁵⁰

Telemental health is nothing new. As Hannah Zeavin writes in *The Distance Cure: A History of Teletherapy*⁵¹, the history of psychotherapy as person-to-person conversations has always been enriched by other communication technologies. She writes: "...[P]sychotherapy has always operated through multiple communication technologies and media, including advice columns, radio broadcasts, crisis hotlines, the earliest mainframe networks, home computing, the Internet, and mobile phones." She notes that Freud worked with patients by mail; advice columns, radio broadcasts, crisis hotlines are examples of the use of communication technology."⁵² Crisis hotlines allow for therapeutic help; advice columns, radio broadcasts, soap operas, early computer programs like Eliza—all allowed people needing mental

⁴⁸Alexandrine Royer, *The wellness industry's risky embrace of AI-driven mental health care*, BROOKINGS (Oct. 14, 2021), https://www.brookings.edu/techstream/the-wellness-industrys-risky-embrace-of-ai-driven-mental-health-care/ [https:// perma.cc/SPN2-P6BU].

⁴⁹What is telehealth? HEALTH RESCS. & SERVS. ADMIN., https://www.hrsa.gov/rural-health/topics/telehealth/what-is-tele health [https://perma.cc/T3M5-3NAA] (last reviewed Mar. 2022); *Telehealth for the Treatment of Serious Mental Illness and Substance Use Disorders*, SUBSTANCE ABUSE & MENTAL HEALTH SERVS. ADMIN. (2021), https://tbhcoe.matrc.org/wp-content/ uploads/2021/07/PEP21-06-02-001.pdf [https://perma.cc/5DXE-G5J6].

⁵⁰NAT'L INST. OF MENTAL HEALTH, What is Telemental Health, https://www.nimh.nih.gov/sites/default/files/health/publi cations/what-is-telemental-health/what-is-telemental-health.pdf [https://perma.cc/ACY9-G98C].

⁵¹Hannah Zeavin, The Distance Cure: A History of Teletherapy 4, 5 (MIT Press 2021).

⁵²*Id.* at 4-5.

health help multiple modes of communication. Zeavin argues that the traditional therapeutic relationship is a triad: therapist, patient, and communication technology.

Digital interventions have the potential to improve access to treatment for underserved groups. Crucially, however, such digital technologies are proliferating in an environment lacking in regulatory scrutiny as to what works. Research needs to be funded as to what works, how make the tools engaging and effective for underserved populations who have low levels of digital literacy, and how to use digital tools in clinical pathways to better predict relapse and early intervention.⁵³

B. Digital Tools Are Seen as a Solution to Therapist Shortages⁵⁴

Digital mental health interventions (DMHIs) are therapies that use technologies such as computer programs, cellphones or smartwatches to support an individual by providing information, support, or treatment for mental health. Such DMHIs can stand alone as self-help tools, or can couple with standard therapy to create *blended therapy*. DMHIs are attractive to governments and investors given their apparent potential to provide mental health services, particularly for young people who use such technology comfortably and who have high levels of mental health needs. DMHIs are advocated particularly for youth with limited access to mental health services.⁵⁵

Telemental health tools are already in use because of the need during the pandemic.⁵⁶ These tools have a high transaction value since they require less capital on their face to treat a higher volume of patients. Telemental health (DMHI) tools promise much improved access to mental health treatment for populations that could not get such care⁵⁷ because of travel distance, costs, and time limitations.

DMHIs can also be misused more easily to create fraudulent billing, if coupled with private equity owned practices. And they lack solid evidence-based research findings compared to other medical specialties, as does live psychotherapy in general.⁵⁸ DHMIs risk quick adoption before evidence of effectiveness is clear. Digital tools attract entrepreneurs who hope to sell them as a therapy product, and the marketing environment of such products tends, in the words of *Health Education England*, to make "…spurious claims and overhyped technologies that fail to deliver for patients."⁵⁹

C. The Digital Telemental Health Therapy Spectrum

Digital technologies, including the Internet, smartphones and wearables can connect patients, services and health data in novel ways not previously available and through combination with existing treatments. One recent study lists seven digital technologies as examples of digital telemental health.⁶⁰ DMHI

⁵³Chris Hollis et al., *Identifying Research Priorities for Digital Technology in Mental Health Care: Results of the James Lind Alliance Priority Setting Partnership*, 5 LANCET PSYCHIATRY 845 (2018), https://eprints.whiterose.ac.uk/139048/ 1/Resubmission_DigitalMHQ_v1.4%20FINAL%20CLEAN%20%281%29.pdf [https://perma.cc/T72V-SFRZ].

⁵⁴Jamie Ducharme, Artificial Intelligence Could Help Solve America's Impending Mental Health Crisis, TIME (Nov. 20, 2019), https://time.com/5727535/artificial-intelligence-psychiatry/ [https://perma.cc/B6X2-5ZZS]. Imogen H. Bell et al., Ownership, Use of, and Interest in Digital Mental Health Technologies Among Clinicians and Young People Across a Spectrum of Clinical Care Needs: Cross-sectional Survey, 9 JMIR MENTAL HEALTH (2022), https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/ PMC9133993/?report=printable [https://perma.cc/L6ET-2MBZ].

⁵⁵Bell et al., *supra* note 54.

⁵⁶Ateev Mehrotra et al., Rapid Growth in Mental Health Telemedicine Use Among Rural Medicare Beneficiaries, Wide Variation Across States, 36 HEALTH AFFAIRS 909, 916 (May 2017).

⁵⁷Id.

⁵⁸For an example of A. Bergin's early skepticism as to the effectiveness of psychotherapy, see A. Bergin, *Evaluation of Therapeutic Outcomes*, in Handbook of Psychotherapy and Behavior Change 217, 256-63 (A. Bergin & S. Garfield eds. 1971).

⁵⁹Tom Foley & James Woollard, The Digital Future of Mental Healthcare and Its Workforce: A Report on a Mental Health Stakeholder Engagement to Inform the Topol Review, National Health Service 31 (2019).

⁶⁰Bell et al., *supra* note 54.

potentially increases access to mental health care for underserved populations.⁶¹ DMHI is comparable to in-person care and effective for both diagnosis and assessment in many settings. Patients report comparable satisfaction between DMHI and in-person care, and DMHI treatment can produce equal clinical outcomes to face-to-face treatment.⁶²

Access is also improved for underserved populations.⁶³ DMHI reduces transportation barriers by allowing access to remote providers without the need to travel—this is particularly helpful to vulnerable individuals who are home-bound, have child care responsibilities, or have mobility limitations due to illness or disability; DMHI provides minorities with different cultural and linguistic backgrounds access to provides who share those backgrounds; DMHI reduces wait times for appointments and allows far more flexible scheduling.⁶⁴

Digital telemental health tools are proliferating, as are the categories into which such tools fit. I will use the categories developed by Imogen Bell and her colleagues, with some modifications of my own, to begin to sort out the levels of access created by digital telemedicine, and some of its limits.⁶⁵ I use three large distinctions: (1) self-help digital tools, such as wellness apps that can be downloaded to a person's phone or computer; (2) telemental health tools that require the linkage of a live therapist and the patient; and (3) digital replacements for therapists. I note that "[m]ost Web-based interventions provide primarily didactic information and some interactive tools—essentially more sophisticated, digital versions of self-help manuals."⁶⁶ The categories break down in the following ways.

1. Self-Help Digital Tools

Self-help tools leave the patient alone with her laptop or phone to search for helpful mental health programs. These tools include web-based self-help, mobile self-help, and social media. Web-based self-help includes web-based therapy, mental health websites, and web-based employment support. Online CBT programs offer screen-by-screen step-by-step guided therapies by mobile phone or computer; examples include iHelp, Overcome Social Anxiety, Thinking Patterns, and Self Help for Anxiety Management.⁶⁷ Mobile self-help tools move the patient to their mobile phones, using apps to support mental health, and wearables such as smartwatches. Social media has since its origins allowed young people in particular to connect with connect with clinicians about mental health.

2. Telehealth Tools Linking Therapist and Patient

DMHIs bring the live therapist into the therapeutic world, often mixing modalities such as video chats, or both chatbots and live therapists interacting at various times with a patient, texting with a clinician, and mental health support lines. This blends live therapy with a method of sharing mental health information

⁶¹Haley Grieco-Page et al., Beyond the Pandemic: Leveraging Rapid Expansions in U.S. Telemental Health and Digital Platforms to Address Disparities and Resolve the Digital Divide, 12 FRONTIERS PSYCHIATRY 1, 2 (2021), https://www.ncbi.nlm. nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC8377496/pdf/fpsyt-12-671502.pdf [https://perma.cc/E24U-2FHE].

⁶²Mostafa Langarizadeh et al., Telemental Health Care, an Effective Alternative to Conventional Mental Care: a Systematic Review, 25 ACTA INFORMATICA MEDICA 240 (2017),

https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC5723163/pdf/AIM-25-240.pdf [https://perma.cc/F9KB-U3MQ]; Richard O'Reilly et al., *Is Telepsychiatry Equivalent to Face-to-Face Psychiatry? Results from a Randomized Controlled Equivalence Trial*, 58 Psychiatric Servs. 836 (2007); Donald M. Hilty et al., *The Effectiveness of Telemental Health: A 2013 Review*, 19 TELEMEDICINE & E-HEALTH 444 (2013).

⁶³See generally Barry R. Furrow, Mainstreaming Telehealth? Start with the Underserved, 31 KAN. J.L. & PUB.PUB. POL'Y 435 (2022).

⁶⁴Grieco-Page, et al., *supra* note 59.

⁶⁵Bell et al., *supra* note 54.

⁶⁶David C. Mohr et al., Three Problems with Current Digital Mental Health Research ... and Three Things We Can Do About Them, 68 PSYCHIATRIC SERVS. 427 (2017).

⁶⁷See generally Johanna Boettcher et al, Combining attention training with internet-based cognitive-behavioural self-help for social anxiety: a andomized controlled trial, COGNITIVE BEHAVIOUR THERAPY (2014), https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/16506073.2013.809141 [https://perma.cc/JGJ4-KYWJ].

with clinicians on the web, and has been popular with therapists. Such blended care approaches combining routine in-person therapy with online treatments— are considered more effective than pure online therapies or pure live treatments, with some studies arguing that blended care can reduce the frequency, duration and cost of treatment, while producing the same therapeutic benefits as traditional face-to-face care from a psychologist.⁶⁸

These blended DMHIs are a modest evolution of the traditional platform model of telehealth, with the doctor and patient connecting through a video link (or audio at times), using programs that make the connection easy. See, for example, AGNES Connect[®], AMD's premiere software offering. In the vendor's words, "[t]his secure and encrypted cloud-based telemedicine platform enables remote clinical health-care providers to capture and share medical device data, exchange documents and medical images in real-time, and participate in a live video conference – all in a single web-based platform."⁶⁹

Some programs are hybrid but move one step closer to total reliance on the chatbot to deliver telemental health. One example here is *Wysa*, a "companion" that has conducted over 100 million conversations; it has both human-to-human texting and overlapping bot-texting, with interfaces that look the same.

3. Immersive Virtual Reality Technologies

Here I locate Virtual Reality (VR) for mental health strategies primarily.⁷⁰ The vendors are enthusiastic about the use of such virtual reality technologies:

Virtual humans inhabit the virtual world exactly as we inhabit our real world, the only difference being that we have created them and their world. They are computer programs programmed to be smart and intelligent in every possible manner, enabling them to hold a meaningful conversation with a real human under all circumstances. In a nutshell, virtual humans are a fine blend of computer graphics and Artificial Intelligence.⁷¹

Automated therapies for therapy, both online and mobile, are human-presenting automated therapists, such as *Ellie*, a diagnostic system using an avatar of a professional woman sitting in a therapist's chair; she is nonthreatening and seems approachable. The *Ellie* program can read the features of a patient and adjust the response to more accurately adapt to the patient's tensions and worries. The AI program uses sensors and webcams detect "the affect in speech, postures, and gestures" and facial expression recognition and word analysis is compared to a database, this to gauge patient depression levels and recalibrate the avatar's responses.⁷² Avatars can address a variety of conditions, including persistent auditory hallucinations for patients with psychosis, using computer-generated images of faces on computer screens or tablets that interact with a patient via intelligent algorithms.

One can be skeptical of vendor enthusiasm, but some studies have found that such Virtual Humans (VHs) do improve clinical interviews by increasing patient willingness to disclose information, overcoming a significant barrier to obtaining truthful patient information.⁷³ AI avatars also provide

⁶⁸Samantha Spanos, Blended Care-the Future of Therapy, BLACK DOG INST., https://medcast.com.au/blog/blended-care-thefuture-of-therapy; see. e.g., Fiona Davies et al., Implementing web-based therapy in routine mental health care: Systematic review of health professionals' perspectives, J. MED. INTERNET RSCH., (2020).

⁶⁹*Telehealth for Corona Virus*, AMD GLOBAL TELEMEDICINE, https://amdtelemedicine.com/telehealth-solutions-for-covid-19/ [https://perma.cc/ZBJ6-7P67] (last visited Jun. 1, 2023).

⁷⁰Rajat Arora, *Role of Virtual Humans in Healthcare Simulations*, ELEARNING INDUSTRY, https://elearningindustry.com/virtual-humans-in-healthcare-simulations [https://perma.cc/P9PJ-6GHN].

⁷¹Id.

⁷²Andrew Tieu, We Now Have an AI Therapist, and She's Doing Her Job Better than Humans Can, FUTURISM (Jul. 16, 2015), https://futurism.com/uscs-new-ai-ellie-has-more-success-than-actual-therapists [https://perma.cc/U9LS-ZADN]; see Ellie in operation, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=ejczMs6b1Q4&t=24s [https://perma.cc/Q5EV-RBKS].

⁷³Gale M. Lucas et al., It's Only a Computer: Virtual Humans Increase Willingness to Disclose, 37 Computers in Human Behavior 94, 94 (2014), http://multicomp.cs.cmu.edu/wp-content/uploads/2017/09/2014_CHB_Lucas_It.pdf [https://perma.

opportunities for different forms of engagement with children suffering from autism spectrum disorders (ASDs), since children with autism often react positively to robots even when they struggle to interact with others. The authors expect that "...therapeutic chatbots, avatars, socially assistive devices, and sex robots will soon translate into broader clinical applications in earnest."⁷⁴

Access to mental health treatment using such AI applications sounds promising. Like other telemental health modalities, they can reach rural populations, or any area where mental health services are scarce.⁷⁵ The author concludes that "…embodied AI interventions may offer entirely new modes of treatment that are potentially more successful than traditional modalities either because they address hard-to-reach populations or because patients respond better to them."⁷⁶

AI programs can also scan data such as patient emails to spot suicidal risks. In one study, the authors' goal was "...to understand how well different machine learning algorithms performed compared to humans who were asked to distinguish between elicited and genuine suicide notes. We confirmed that, at least in part, machine algorithms could do as well as humans."⁷⁷ Another study of automated analysis of free speech was found to predict psychosis onset in high-risk youths. The authors of the study concluded that "[i]n this initial, proof-of-principle study using a novel combination of automated semantic and syntactic speech analyses, we found that speech recorded and transcribed at baseline could accurately predict subsequent transition to psychosis in a clinical high-risk cohort. Moreover, classification based on automated analysis outperformed that based on clinical ratings, indicating that automated speech analysis can increase predictive power beyond expert clinical opinion."⁷⁸

The enthusiasm for these DMHIs has flooded the mental health "market" with tempting tools. The tools tempt governments desperately trying to controls costs while providing better services; they are very tempting for private equity seeking an efficient, standardizing set of tools that reduce or eliminate the need for human therapists to serve patients; and they dazzle a public used to the promises of technologists.

Regulation of DMHIs is difficult. Telemental health has been in use for six decades. It may be effective in some settings, although much more research is needed.⁷⁹ This technology— driven by vendor desires to capture market share and government desires to improve access to mental health care in a system that is sadly lacking in therapists—leaves confirmatory evidence-based research far behind. The evolution of chatbots, or avatars, seems to have matured into a full formed therapeutic approach, with possible dissemination of these tools occurring long before studies can be done as to safety, efficacy, and issues of privacy and confidentiality. The world of medical health apps has swollen far beyond any confirmative research as to safety and efficacy. Safety, usability, confidentiality, clinical- and cost-effectiveness are largely untested.⁸⁰

Public policy discussions focus more on cost-saving and resource management than on the implications of these tools of patient surveillance. ⁸¹ News coverage of algorithmic health systems rarely if ever discusses the individual and social harms of algorithmic datafication — the fact of being rendered into statistical formulae for the training of machine learning models.⁸² Many interventions are designed to

cc/E6AK-E8MB]; Amelia Fiske et al., Your Robot Therapist Will See You Now: Ethical Implications of Embodied Artifical Intelligence in Psychiatry, Psychology, and Psychotherapy, 21 J. Med. Internet Res. 1 (2019).

⁷⁴Fiske et al., *supra* note 73, at 3.

⁷⁵Barry R. Furrow, Mainstreaming Telehealth? Start With the Underserved, 31 KAN. J.L. & PUB. POL'Y 435, 459 (2022).

⁷⁶Fiske et al., *supra* note 73, at 4.

⁷⁷John Pestian et al., *Suicide Note Classification Using Natural Language Processing: A Content Analysis*, 3 BIOMEDICAL INFORMATICS INSIGHTS 19, 26 (2010), https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3107011/pdf/10.4137_BII.S4706.pdf [https://perma.cc/UAC7-LUD6].

⁷⁸Gillinder Bedi et al., Automated Analysis of Free Speech Predicts Psychosis Onset in High-Risk Youths, 1 NPJ SCHIZOPHRENIA 15030, 6 (2015), https://www.nature.com/articles/npjschz201530 [https://perma.cc/356N-4753].

⁷⁹Donald M. Hilty et al., The Effectiveness of Telemental Health: A 2013 Review, 19 TELEMEDICINE & E-HEALTH 444 (Jun. 2013), https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3662387/pdf/tmj.2013.0075.pdf [https://perma.cc/X3PB-K27C].

⁸⁰Chris Hollis et al., *Technological Innovations in Mental Healthcare: Harnessing the Digital Revolution*, 206 BRIT. J. PSYCHIATRY 263, 265 (2015).

⁸¹JONAH BOSSEWITCH ET AL., DIGITAL FUTURES IN MIND: REFLECTING ON TECHNOLOGICAL EXPERIMENTS IN MENTAL HEALTH & CRISIS SUPPORT 5 (Univ. Melbourne, 2022), https://automatingmentalhealth.cc/ [https://perma.cc/L7NK-GB22].

⁸²Id.

manipulate or capitalize on the mental states of their users; online advertisers, mental health apps and suicide watch services may be surveilling users without their consent. Critics contend that the design and implementation of algorithmic systems to help people in a mental health crisis are too often predatory, seizing private information for commercial use.⁸³

The fever surrounding DMHIs, particulary AI tools of emotionally intelligent computing, is premature. As Bossewitch and his co-authors contend, the market for mental health tools is driving wellness industry entrepreneurs to digitalized care models. They worry that "[i]f left unregulated, AI-based mental-health solutions risk creating new disparities in the provision of care as those who cannot afford in-person therapy will be referred to bot-powered therapists of uncertain quality."⁸⁴

I will next discuss the amplification of such risks as private equity finance continues to move into the behavioral health market. Tools such as chatbots and human-appearing avatars are irresistible to private equity goals of efficiency at low cost. Chatbots require no salary, just updates and monitoring of larger computer server farms.⁸⁵ What harm do they possibly do?

IV. Private Equity Financing of Behavioral Health Risks Patient Harms

The forest was on fire and all the animals swam across the river to escape the fire. The scorpion could not swim and begged the fox to help him.

"Please take me across the river on your back - or I will die."

"I am not a fool" said the fox "you will sting me and I will drown."

"No," replied the scorpion. "I promise that if you help me – I will not sting you – after all, if you drown then so will I."

"Okay" the fox agreed, and the scorpion climbed on his back. Halfway across the river, at the deepest part – the scorpion stung the fox.

"Why did you do that?" the fox shouted. "I just couldn't help it," cried the scorpion as they both drowned. "It's just my nature!"⁸⁶

Private equity firms pool money from investors, ranging from wealthy people to college endowments and pension funds. They use that money to buy into businesses they hope to flip at a sizable profit, usually within three to seven years, by making them more efficient and lucrative. Private equity has poured nearly \$1 trillion into nearly 8,000 health care transactions during the past decade, according to fund managers who back the deals. Their claims are that they have the expertise to reduce waste and turn around inefficient, or moribund, businesses, and they tout their role in helping to finance new drugs and technologies expected to benefit patients in years to come. Critics see a far less rosy picture. They note that "…private equity's playbook, while it may work in some industries, is ill suited for health care, when people's mental health and lives are on the line." ⁸⁷

A. Private Equity Characteristics

Private equity firms are the Goliaths in the world of venture capital financing. In a typical private equity business structure, investors have the status of limited partners.⁸⁸ They tend to be primarily large

⁸³Id.

⁸⁴Royer, *supra* note 48.

⁸⁵CATALIGHT, TOP TRENDS IN BEHAVIORAL HEALTH FOR PAYERS, https://choose.catalight.org/assets/catalight-payer-trends-whitepaper.pdf [https://perma.cc/3GBH-CURZ].

⁸⁶WHAT'S THE POINT?, THE SCORPION AND THE FOX (Oct. 26, 2011), https://whatsthepont.blog/2011/10/26/the-scorpionand-the-fox/ [https://perma.cc/8Q95-J5WY].

⁸⁷Fred Schulte, Patients for Profit: How Private Equity Hijacked Health Care, KAISER HEALTH NEWS (Nov. 14, 2022).

⁸⁸Eileen Appelbaum & Rosemary Batt, Financialization in Health Care: The Transformation of US Hospital Systems 58 (Ctr. for Econ. Pol'y. and Rsch., Sept. 2021).

institutional investors, such as pension funds and endowments, but they may also include some wealthy individuals.⁸⁹ The private equity firm serves as general partner.⁹⁰ Ninety-eight percent of invested capital flows to one or more private equity funds owned by the firm, and two percent goes as fees to the general partner.⁹¹ The funds in turn create portfolio companies that acquire the facilities.⁹²

Private equity companies use invested funds and loans from banks and other financial institutions to finance the acquisitions.⁹³ They also pay management and advisory fees to the firm for its services as general partner.⁹⁴ Profits from operations flow to the funds, which distribute them to the limited partners and the firm. The goal is to improve an acquired business, make changes to make the business more efficient, and then flip it in five to seven years to another investor buyer.

Private equity firms claim to have success outside of health care. Private equity comes into a business and promptly implements models of operational reform.⁹⁵ This means that a health care practice might gain expertise in management to build a sales and marketing team, improve or even rebuild software platforms, upgrade information technology (IT) security, or address holes or deficiencies in the executive management team.⁹⁶ A new technology may be imposed that supports scalable operational improvements like standardized workflows that facilitate effective and efficient clinical activities.⁹⁷

Several practice areas and health care models have proved attractive targets for private equity investment in the last decade.⁹⁸ These include physician practices,⁹⁹ telemedicine,¹⁰⁰ health care information and other technology,¹⁰¹ behavioral health,¹⁰² and aging at home.¹⁰³ Private equity claims success in implementing new technology to improve operational efficiency, including in health care organizations.¹⁰⁴ Because of this, health care technology is an area of growing investment interest for private equity and a draw for providers with outdated technology systems.¹⁰⁵ One example is *LifeStance*,

⁹³Id. ⁹⁴Id.

⁹⁸Jane M. Zhu et al., Private Equity Acquisitions of Physician Medical Groups Across Specialties, 2013-2016, JAMA (Feb. 18, 2020).

⁹⁹Jane M. Zhu, *Private Equity Investment in Physician Practices*, UNIV. PENN. LEONARD DAVIS INST. HEALTH ECONS. (Feb. 15, 2020), https://ldi.upenn.edu/our-work/research-updates/private-equity-investment-in-physician-practices/ [https://perma.cc/C2W3-J4LX].

¹⁰⁰Christina Severin & Michael Curry, *Telehealth Funding: Transforming Primary Care and Achieving Digital Health Equity* for Underresourced Populations, HEALTH AFFAIRS (Sep. 9, 2021), https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/ forefront.20210908.121951/ [https://perma.cc/SFV6-CYNP].

¹⁰¹KENAN INST. OF PRIV. ENTER., *Private Equity in Healthcare: What the Experts Want You to Know* (Feb. 10, 2022), https://kenaninstitute.unc.edu/kenan-insight/private-equity-in-healthcare-what-the-experts-want-you-to-know/ [https:// perma.cc/38MP-VDDK].

¹⁰²Benjamin Brown et al., Private Equity Investment in Behavioral Health Treatment Centers, 77(3) JAMA PSYCHIATRY 229-30 (2020).

¹⁰³Joyce Famakinwa, *Private Equity Backing Becoming 'Qualifying Criteria' for Home Care Franchise Companies*, HOME HEALTH CARE NEWS (Nov. 14, 2021), https://homehealthcarenews.com/2021/11/private-equity-backing-becoming-qualifying-criteria-for-home-care-franchise-companies/ [https://perma.cc/ZL8T-L7YQ].

¹⁰⁴Rebecca Hinds & Caroline Schwanzer, 3 Ways Private Equity Firms Use Technology as a Competitive Advantage, AFFINITY, https://www.affinity.co/blog/private-equity-firms-use-technology.

¹⁰⁵Richard M. Scheffler et al., Soaring Private Equity Investment in the Healthcare Sector: Consolidation Accelerated, Competition Undermined, and Patients at Risks, ANTITRUST INST. (May 18, 2021), https://www.antitrustinstitute.org/wpcontent/uploads/2021/05/Private-Equity-I-Healthcare-Report-FINAL.pdf [https://perma.cc/VSG3-6NFZ]; Andrew B. Ellis, Private equity's role in the future of healthcare, 41 NEW HAMPSHIRE BUS. REV. 17 (Aug. 2019); Angela Humphreys, What will private equity investment in healthcare look like in 2020?, MED CITY NEWS (Feb. 20, 2020), https://medcitynews.

⁸⁹Troy Segal, Understanding Private Equity, INVESTOPEDIA (Mar. 17, 2022), https://www.investopedia.com/articles/financial-careers/09/private-equity.asp#:~:text [https://perma.cc/NZE9-SBTJ].

⁹⁰Appelbaum & Batt, *supra* note 88, at 58.

⁹¹Id.

⁹²Id.

⁹⁵Umar Ikramet al., Private Equity and Primary Care: Lessons from the Field, NEW ENG. J. MED. (Nov. 9, 2021).

⁹⁶Id.

⁹⁷Id.

a behavioral health company and a large provider of virtual and in-person mental health care across the country.¹⁰⁶ *LifeStance* increased their online presence, driving increased patient volume;¹⁰⁷ profits could increase through such increased patient utilization and higher prices for care also occurs.

Much of health care provides services to vulnerable populations, such as nursing home and hospice patients...and behavioral health patients.¹⁰⁸ Health care generally is a poor choice for private equity from a patient health point of view. Private equity's investments in healthcare have led to increased costs in hospitals and dental practices and also to higher patient deaths in nursing homes.¹⁰⁹ Recent research found that private equity ownership increases 90-day mortality by 2.4 percents, or 15% of baseline mortality among Medicare residents.¹¹⁰ Applying these percentages, the result is around 20,150 deaths over the course of 12 years, beginning in 2005 until 2017.¹¹¹

Private equity interest in behavioral health has focused on a few key areas: autism, eating disorders, and addiction treatment. Firms employ a familiar model in behavioral health: they typically buy or create a platform investment, such as a large treatment center, and then acquire add-on investments to expand the company. Consolidation and improvements to technology and administrative functions are claimed to drive value creation.¹¹² But the strategies of private equity owners are often clumsy--private equity marketing has led to a surplus of eating disorder beds and results in pressures to fill these beds.¹¹³

If PE firms follow their usual model, private equity's enthusiastic entry into the behavior health market will harm the patient population seeking mental health services. In the words of one commentator, "[F]irms' tendency to demand outsized returns in a sector that is already vastly underfunded, and serves vulnerable populations, raises serious concerns about the private equity model's potential impact on patient care."¹¹⁴

B. Why is Behavioral Health Attractive to Private Equity?

Behavioral health care has six features that make it especially appealing for private equity investors. First, demand for behavioral health services is strong and growing. This market is noncyclical.¹¹⁵ Treatments will always be needed. As a result, demand and revenue remain steady regardless of the state of the

com/2020/02/what-will-private-equity-investment-in-healthcare-look-like-in-2020/ [https://perma.cc/Q7ZG-WQCK]; David Champagne et al., *Private equity opportunities in healthcare tech*, MCKINSEY (May 23, 2019), https://www.mckinsey.com/ industries/private-equity-and-principal-investors/our-insights/private-equity-opportunities-in-healthcare-tech [https:// perma.cc/692S-ETNY]

¹⁰⁶How Cardinal helped the country's largest mental health care provider scale digital marketing to 500+ locations, CARDINAL DIGIT. MKTG., https://www.cardinaldigitalmarketing.com/healthcare-case-study/behavioral-health-digital-marketing-ppc-seo/ [https://perma.cc/J2HM-XP2J] (last visited Apr. 20, 2023).

¹⁰⁷See, e.g., Nicole LaMarco, LifeStance Health Online Therapy Review, https://www.verywellmind.com/lifestance-healthonline-therapy-review-6826811 [https://perma.cc/W2PS-L4DN] (review by one user who found that the use of telehealth to find a therapist worked well for her).

¹⁰⁸Ravi N. Shah & Obianuju O. Berry, *The Rise of Venture Capital Investing in Mental Health*, 78 JAMA Psychiatry 351 (2021), https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jamapsychiatry/fullarticle/2770792 [https://perma.cc/G7CQ-CSNK].

¹⁰⁹Atul Gupta et al., *Does Private Equity Investment in Healthcare Benefit Patients? Evidence from Nursing Homes* 2-3 (Naťl Bureau of Econ. Rsch., Working Paper No. 28474, 2021), http://www.nber.org/papers/w28474 [https://perma.cc/GZ69-X7WB].

¹¹⁰Id.

¹¹¹*Id*.

¹¹²Epstein Becker Green, Private Equity's Push into the Mental Health Space, 2021, VECTOR MED. GROUP, https://vectormedicalgroup.com/app/uploads/Q4-2021-Industry-Brief_Final.pdf [https://perma.cc/L9JC-Y2DR].

¹¹³Sajith Matthews & Renato Roxas, *Private equity and its effect on patients: a window into the future*, INT. J. HEALTH ECON. MANAG. (May 23, 2022).

¹¹⁴EILEEN O'GRADY, PRIVATE EQUITY STAKEHOLDER PROJECT, UNDERSTAFFED, UNLICENSED, AND UNTRAINED: BEHAVIORAL HEALTH UNDER PRIVATE EQUITY 2 (Sept. 2020), https://pestakeholder.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/09/PESPbehavioral-health-9-2020.pdf [https://perma.cc/LH7E-LDDP].

¹¹⁵Matthews & Roxas, supra note 113.

broader economy, and this market is largely immune from recessions.¹¹⁶ The COVID pandemic increased mental health demands in the U.S. population quite substantially. Patient demand as a result exceeds the supply of mental health services; mental and behavioral health problems are pervasive in our society, guaranteeing demand growth over time.

Second, stigma attached to mental health treatment has decreased. People are more aware of the pervasiveness of depression and other conditions.¹¹⁷ They are willing to seek mental health treatments.

Third, reimbursement for behavioral health treatment has expanded. A variety of government programs such as Medicaid, and employer private insurance, now offer coverage. This means that this is an attractive area, such as nursing homes and hospice care have proved to be –such steady reimbursement insulates private equity from both patient financial inadequacy and the vagaries and risks of financing firms in the retail consumer markets, where customer demand can fluctuate because of competition or changes in market taste. Table 1 illustrates the range of federal programs that either impose parity of payment on private payers or directly reimburses for behavioral health one way or another.¹¹⁸

Fourth, behavioral health programs can in theory switch to less qualified mental health professions as a cost-cutting strategy. Behavioral health is offered by a full range of credentialed mental health professionals, as Figure 1 illustrated. For private equity, the initial temptation is to substitute less-credentialed counselors for expensive psychiatrists and higher paid psychotherapists. The risk is that

Mental Health Parity and Addiction Equity Act of 2008 (MHPAEA)	"A federal law that generally prevents group health plans and health insurance issuers that provide mental health or substance use disorder (MH/SUD) benefits from imposing less favorable benefit limitations on those benefits than on medical/surgical benefits." (CMS)
Affordable Care Act of 2010 (ACA)	"A comprehensive health care reform law enacted [to] make affordable health insurance available to more people, expand the Medicaid program to cover all adults with income below 138% of the FPL, and support innovative medical care delivery methods designed to lower the costs of health care generally." (HHS) ¹¹⁹
Protecting Access to Medicare Act of 2014 (PAMA)	Federal legislation passed "to ensure millions of seniors could maintain access to critical health services, including comprehensive reforms to how Medicare pays for laboratory tests" (American Clinical Laboratory Association)
Comprehensive Addiction and Recovery Act of 2016 (CARA)	Federal legislation that "establishes a comprehensive, coordinated, balanced strategy through enhanced grant programs that would expand prevention and education efforts while also promoting treatment and recovery" (CADCA)

Table 1. A chart illustrating the range of federal programs that either impose parity of payment on private payers or directly reimburses for behavioral health one way or another.

(Continued)

¹¹⁶Eileen Appelbaum & Rosemary Batt, Financialization in Health Care: The Transformation of US Hospital Systems 23 (2021).

¹¹⁷In this survey study of 4129 adults in the US, survey data from 1996 to 2006 showed improvements in public beliefs about the causes of schizophrenia and alcohol dependence, and data from a 2018 survey noted decreased rejection for depression. Changes in mental illness stigma appeared to be largely associated with age and generational shifts. Bernice A. Pescosolido et al., *Trends in Public Stigma of Mental Illness in the US, 1996-2018*, JAMA NETWORK OPEN (2021).

¹¹⁸This useful chart was prepared by Kelly Porter, my research assistant.

¹¹⁹CTR. ON BUDGET & POL'Y PRIORITIES, CHART BOOK: ACCOMPLISHMENTS OF AFFORDABLE CARE ACT (Mar. 19, 2019),https://www.cbpp.org/research/health/chart-book-accomplishments-of-affordable-care-act [https://perma.cc/BKJ8-ECK6].

Substance Use-Disorder Prevention that Promotes Opioid Recovery Treatment Act of 2018 (the SUPPORT Act)	Federal legislation that "amend[s] the Controlled Substances Act to expand the conditions a practitioner must meet to provide medication-assisted treatment and expand the options available for a physician to be considered a qualifying physician" (U.S. Federal Register, 85 FR 69153)
21 st Century Cures Act of 2016	A federal law "designed to help accelerate medical product development and bring new innovations and advances to patients who need them faster and more efficiently." Patients' perspectives are worked into the FDA's decision- making process during the development of drugs, medical devices, and biological products. (FDA)

Table 1. Continued

the owners of a therapy center may be liable under the False Claims Act; see for example the \$25 million settlement by South Bay Mental Health Center, Inc. for providing services to patients by unlicensed, unqualified, and improperly supervised staffs members at the company clinics across Massachusetts.¹²⁰

Fifth, the telemental health tools are now covered by federal and private programs. Medicare rules allow remote prescribing of medicine and verbal therapies. Innovative telehealth programs can reduce therapist costs—or eliminate the need for live therapy at all. Behavioral health facilities have historically been small operations, slow to adopt new technologies. Private equity firms enter this market with a dual ambition: lower staff requirements for therapists and whenever possible switch to hybrid treatment to reduce the need for live therapy, or go purely virtual, using only Avatars/chatbots to treat patients.

Sixth, less capital will be required to run a large behavioral health platform. (See reasons 1-5 above). The huge demand for therapy and the attraction to PE owners of shrinking staff and virtualizing therapy has triggered private equity's fascination in the area.¹²¹ This promise of substitution of telemental health tools over staff treatment by psychologists and other mental health-quality professionals whenever possible, regardless of evidence as to the merits of such uses in behavioral health treatments, meets the private equity metric of cost conservation by staff reduction.

C. CASE STUDIES: Autism and Troubled Teen Programs

1. Autism treatment

Autism treatment is one of the hottest markets for private equity investors.¹²² It is fragmented and undersupplied, but demand for treatment is high and reimbursement coverage has improved. Because it is a market offering good reimbursement, private equity investors have over the past few years seen an opportunity for investment. The vendors want to expand autism platforms, professionalize the industry

¹²⁰This settlement is described "...as the largest publicly disclosed government health care fraud settlement in the nation involving private equity oversight of health care providers, as well as the largest amount a private equity company itself has agreed to pay to resolve fraud allegations involving health care portfolio companies." *See* Alexis Finkelberg Bortniker et al., *PE Firm Pays Record Settlement for Allegedly Deficient Health Services: Identifying Traps for the Unwary*, Health Care Law Today, Foley & Lardner LLP, https://lnpdf11.onenorth.com/pdfrenderer.svc/v1/abcpdf11/GetRenderedPdfByUrl/PE%20Firm% 20Pays%20Record%20Settlement%20Health%20Services.pdf?url=https%3a%2f%2fwww.foley.com%2fen%2finsights%2fpu blications%2f2021%2f10%2fpe-firm-pays-record-settlement-health-services?format=pdf&attachment=false (2021).

¹²¹Eileen O'Grady, UNDERSTAFFED, UNLICENSED, AND UNTRAINED: BEHAVIORAL HEALTH UNDER PRIVATE EQUITY, PRIVATE EQUITY STAKEHOLDER PROJECT (Sept. 2020).

¹²²Gabriel Perna, *How Autism Became the Latest Target for Disruption*, DIGITAL HEALTH (Dec. 06, 2022), https:// digitalhealth.modernhealthcare.com/digital-health/autism-digital-health-startups-aim-disrupt-amid-aba-challenges [https:// perma.cc/7P3Z-KR3D].

and create benefits of scale in recruiting and training, payer relationships and systems to support the patients and staff.

More than \$700 million in venture money has gone into autism-focused digital health startups since 2017, with 28 deals, including 17 in the last two years.¹²³ That includes a \$219 million round for Elemy in October 2021, a \$105 million round for Brightline in March and a \$60 million round for Cortica in June 2021. TPG Capital formed *Kadiant Inc.*, a behavioral health platform focusing on autism. Recently acquired private equity acquisitions have undertaken "add-on" expansions, such as KKR-backed Blue-Sprig Pediatrics' acquisition of Thrive Autism Solutions.¹²⁴

Why are millions of dollars flooding into autism therapy? Because autism treatment centers meet the tests for private equity investment: large demand, reimbursement guarantees, evidence-based therapies, and telemental health tools.

- A. Large Demand. Demand for autism treatment is huge, with the number of children diagnosed with autism tripling over the past twenty years;
- B. **Reimbursement Guarantees**. All 50 states require insurers to pay for autism care, and the state Medicaid programs have to cover it as well. Parity of payment rules have increased reimbursement levels.
- C. Evidence-based Therapies. Live therapy has been the model of treatment for this complex behavioral condition, with patients presenting with a wide range of autism traits on the spectrum of autism. Treatments like *Applied Behavior Analysis (ABA)* offer a template for an evidence-based approach that clinicians hope can be a standard of care for autism therapists, and ABA is now a common treatment modality for autism. The claim is that ABA can help an autistic child improve social interaction, learn new skills, maintain positive behaviors, and minimize negative behaviors.¹²⁵
- D. **Telemental Health Tools.** ABA can readily become a digital tool, delivered by telemental health tools; this reduces the need to hire more therapists and the resulting salary costs, instead allowing (or forcing) staff therapists to cover more patients, many through the telemental health modality.

The critique of private equity ownership of autism programs is not surprising, given the analysis above. Private-equity owned facilities are accused of forcing therapists to provide set hours of therapy for autistic clients, as part of billing strategies that lead to fraud.¹²⁶ Providers are trained to provide highly individualized treatment plans for each patient but are pressured into cookie-cutter templates. Facilities pressure patients into more therapy for their children; turnover is constant among burnt-out clinicians.

Autism programs have been discovered to have been billing insurers for more therapy than they could possibly deliver, or even double billing, according to lawsuits and audits in multiple states. The reports of billing fraud have led the Government Accounting Office (GAO) to investigate the industry's practices.¹²⁷

¹²³Id.

¹²⁴BAIN & COMPANY, GLOBAL HEALTHCARE PRIVATE EQUITY AND CORPORATE M&A REPORT 36 (2020), https://www. bain.com/globalassets/noindex/2020/bain_report_global_healthcare_private_equity_and_corporate_ma_report_2020.pdf [https://perma.cc/2YYL-YXAE].

¹²⁵One meta study however concluded: "Those results suggested outcomes of socialization, communication and expressive language may be promising targets for ABA-based interventions involving children with ASD. However, significant effects for the outcomes of autism general symptoms, receptive language, adaptive behavior, daily living skills, IQ, verbal IQ, nonverbal IQ, restricted and repetitive behavior, motor and cognition were not observed." Qian Yu et al., *Efficacy of Interventions Based on Applied Behavior Analysis for Autism Spectrum Disorder: A Meta-Analysis*, 17 PSYCHIATRY INVESTIGATION 432-40 (2020), https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC7265021/pdf/pi-2019-0229.pdf [https://perma.cc/3M9Y-UV4H].

¹²⁶Tara Bannow, Parents and clinicians say private equity's profit fixation is short-changing kids with autism, STAT (Aug. 15, 2022), https://www.statnews.com/2022/08/15/private-equity-autism-aba-therapy/ [https://perma.cc/HK72-SCQM].

¹²⁷Audit of Medicaid Applied Behavior Analysis for Children Diagnosed With Autism, OFFICE OF THE INSPECTOR GEN., https://oig.hhs.gov/reports-and-publications/workplan/summary/wp-summary-0000601.asp [https://perma.cc/XHA8-K6QZ] (last visited Apr. 15, 2023).



VC Deals For Autism-Focused Digital Health

Gabriel Perna, How Autism Became the Latest Target for Disruption, DigitalHealth, December 6, 2022, https://digitalhealth.modernhealthcare.com/digital-health/autism-digital-health-startups-aim-disrupt-amid-aba-challenges

Digital health has already encountered substantial criticism. Telemental health therapy using ABA is now drawing intense private equity interest in autism therapies, since it offers not only a template for treatment but also the cost-saving benefits of expanding the caseloads of the existing therapist staff in facilities, as noted above. Critics say that autism is too complicated to dispense with live therapy and use ABA as a generic template for treatment.¹²⁸ And even if ABA does allow for "efficiencies" in dispensing care, studies of ABA are often flawed or limited.¹²⁹

Autism treatment is too highly variable to allow for the shortcuts and so-called efficiencies of telemental health. Researchers and professionals contend that therapy must be targeted towards a child's age and condition.¹³⁰ Therapists must spend time with their patients face-to-face, and virtual approaches have yet to be validated. And if behavioral treatment companies try to use less-qualified therapists as a way to save money on staff expenses, it is likely that the virtual tools will likely be less effective as applied by less-trained therapist. Aaron Blocher-Rubin, founder and CEO of *Arizona Autism United*, a community-based nonprofit that provides ABA and other services to families, and other critics, does not trust the virtualized board-certified behavioral analyst model. Blocher-Rubin notes: "Autism is way too complex. Therapists are way too underqualified to be expected to [only receive virtual support]. There's no research on a model like this."¹³¹

Private equity has responded to economic downturns, refocusing on rolling up existing small behavioral health companies.¹³² Private equity is now ubiquitous in this mental health industry. The

¹²⁸See Elizabeth Devita-Raeburn, *The Controversy Over Autism's Most Common Therapy*, SPECTRUM (Aug. 10, 2016), https://www.spectrumnews.org/features/deep-dive/controversy-autisms-common-therapy/ [https://perma.cc/5R66-ZHGR].

¹²⁹For a critical look at ABA for autistic children, see a personal account: Ariana Cernius, *The Autistic Community is Having a Reckoning with ABA Therapy. We Should Listen*, FORTUNE (May 13, 2022, 6:00 AM), https://fortune.com/2022/05/13/ autistic-community-reckoning-aba-therapy-rights-autism-insurance-private-equity-ariana-cernius/ [https://perma.cc/S5M4-T8J9].

¹³⁰Amy S. Weitlauf et al., Therapies for Children with Autism Spectrum Disorder: Behavioral Interventions Update 103-04 (2014).

¹³¹Perna, *supra* note 122.

¹³²Laura Lovett, Why 2023 Could Be the Year of Behavioral Health Tuck-In Acquisitions, BEHAV. HEALTH BUS. (Jan. 19, 2023), https://bhbusiness.com/2023/01/19/why-2023-could-be-the-year-of-behavioral-health-tuck-in-acquisitions/ [https://perma.cc/2G8J-3966].

large number of "mom and pop" behavioral health providers continue to tempt private equity as firms make "tuck-ins"¹³³ popular across the industry, consolidating their treatment platforms..

Startups have responded to the increase in behavioral health investment. Entrepreneurs have emerged to offer everything from virtual therapy services to creating platforms that aid job hunting for autistic adults. Applied behavioral analysis (ABA), a treatment method for autistic children, has become increasingly digitized through telehealth assessments. Research on the autism spectrum proposes new modalities of treatment which may hold promise, such as Hybrid parent/therapist modalities.¹³⁴ A recent randomized clinical trial found that a telehealth-delivered parenting intervention with real-time therapist coaching led to improvements for young children with Development Delay and their caregivers--a promising use of telehealth for underserved families in particular.¹³⁵ The problem is that once private equity consolidates smaller companies into much larger operations, it is reaching the end of the private equity profit life cycle.

The financial playbook for private equity needs to be emphasized, as PE more intensely focuses on rate of return than do venture capital firms generally. The financial elements of PE are predictable: PE demands a 300% rate of return after 5-7 years, and typically a firm moves on at that point, selling the new consolidated firm after having extracted value from the firm and often leaving it in poor condition.

PE typically loads up acquired firms with high levels of debt. The strategy is to leverage debt on the firms acquired in order to pay themselves and other shareholders dividends in the order of magnitude of hundreds of millions of dollars.¹³⁶ Such financing destabilizes the new behavioral health companies, often resulting in their closing. Two private equity-backed companies—Delphi Behavioral Health Group and Mindpath Health—announced in 2023 that they were closing large parts of their operations.¹³⁷ This debt-driven rapid growth often proves destructive to the patients of behavioral health facilities, who must find new sources for treatment.

Cost-cutting is also a central PE tool which helps to hit their rate-of-return metrics; for example, it may combine billing, legal and human resource departments to cut "wasteful" overhead; such companies typically push prompt billing aggressively, alienating families that need the therapy. Staffs are reduced in size to save salary costs. As a result, companies are tempted to migrate to telemental health platforms, with companies like *Elemy* now using board-certified behavioral analysts purely through telemental health platforms.¹³⁸ The norm in autism treatment is one therapist for ten children, and the elimination of live therapy and the use of remote digital treatments is troubling.

The evidence of harms from private equity ownership is discouraging. Autism treatments need more providers, and there has been optimism about the creation of new programs for treatment funded by private equity. But the overbilling frauds that seem to have become commonplace, the rush to adopt hybrid approaches that overtax the live therapist, and the limits of ABA therapy leave an observer to expect another distressed industry in the making in the hands of private equity owners. The playbook has

¹³³Linda Rose, *What is the Difference Between an Add-on, Bolt-on, and Tuck-in? Types of Acquisitions Part II*, ROSEBIZ (Apr. 15, 2021), https://rosebiz.com/what-is-the-difference-between-an-add-on-bolt-on-and-tuck-in/ [https://perma.cc/X7ZL-7ZF4].

¹³⁴Inbar Fischer et al., *Hyperbaric Oxygen Therapy Alleviates Social Behavior Dysfunction and Neuroinflammation in a Mouse Model for Autism Spectrum Disorders*, 23 INT'L J. MOLECULAR SCIS. 11077 (2022), https://scitechdaily.com/autism-breakthrough-new-treatment-significantly-improves-social-skills-and-brain-function/ [https://perma.cc/2THF-J4U3].

¹³⁵Daniel M. Bagner et al., *Telehealth Treatment of Behavior Problems in Young Children with Developmental Delay*, 177 JAMA PEDIATRICS 231 (2023).

¹³⁶Eileen O'Grady, Private Equity Firms Reaped Billions of Dollars in Debt-Funded Dividends from Healthcare Companies in 2021, PRIVATE EQUITY STAKEHOLDER PROJECT (Jan. 5, 2022), https://pestakeholder.org/news/private-equity-firms-reaped-billions-of-dollars-in-debt-funded-dividends-from-healthcare-companies-in-2021/ [https://perma.cc/7LDD-UALU].

¹³⁷Mary Bugbee & Eileen O'Grady, *Two PE-owned behavioral health companies initiate closures, layoffs in Florida and Ohio*, PRIVATE EQUITY STAKEHOLDER PROJECT (2023), https://pestakeholder.org/news/two-pe-owned-behavioral-health-companies-initiate-closures-layoffs-in-florida-and-ohio/ [https://perma.cc/4JT9-6TDL].

¹³⁸Gabriel Perna, *How Autism Became the Latest Target for Disruption*, MODERN HEALTHCARE (Dec. 6, 2022), https:// digitalhealth.modernhealthcare.com/digital-health/autism-digital-health-startups-aim-disrupt-amid-aba-challenges [https:// perma.cc/R2HF-SWCT].

not changed; it is the very nature of private equity to rush toward profit while damaging the company it created.

2. The Troubled Teen Industry (TTI)

A second case study is provided by the Troubled Teen Industry (TTI). Private equity firms are increasingly investing in companies specializing in behavioral services for children and adolescents. The *Troubled Teen Industry (TTI)* refers to a collection of companies and services designed to change and control the behavior of youth with behavioral challenges, youth with depression, anxiety, or addiction disorders, and youth who act out in ways their parents have difficulty managing. These services include therapeutic boarding schools, residential treatment centers, religious academies, wilderness programs, boot camps, and drug rehabilitation centers.¹³⁹

For-profit companies, including those that are private equity owned, increasingly make up a significant share of providers. Privatization has long been characteristic of Troubled Teen facilities, as states struggle to balance their budgets by offloading state-run facilities, considering this troubled teen population as less central to state health care spending. ¹⁴⁰ One critic notes: "Anyone on the street hearing that these children were being exploited as a profit center for wealthy financiers would recoil. Yet foster care and other services have been almost entirely privatized, as a way to lighten strained government budgets. The horror show of private equity bottom-feeding is the result."¹⁴¹

State obligations to provide safe environments for troubled, orphaned, or developmentally disabled youth seems to have been abandoned.¹⁴² These for-profit youth behavioral health facilities and for-profit foster care have been criticized by youth justice and disability rights advocates. The list of mistreatments by such facilities is quite remarkable: inadequate counseling or education services; physical, sexual, and emotional abuse; forced isolation; use of physical and chemical restraints; and squalid living conditions.¹⁴³

Private equity is now increasing its share of the market, investing in not only "troubled teen" centers, but also for-profit foster care services, and services for young people with intellectual and developmental disabilities. The steady supply of at-risk youths coupled with government health care dollars is attractive. Private equity has also used its business model, the rollup, to expand their platforms and consolidate the small firms that generally have offered behavioral programs for troubled teens.¹⁴⁴

Private equity's goal as discussed above is primarily to make outsize returns from health care activities that meet its goals: steady federal and private insurance availability with little due diligence monitoring for quality, high demand for these mental health services, a fragmented market, and the ability to use debt financing to rollup or other create and consolidate care—for resale in five to seven years.

Private equity's goal is *not* to provide care and treatment when needed in a safe and healthy environment; instead, the goal is driven by the beating heart of private equity—outsized returns for investors. Firms have earned hundreds of billions in dividend and management payments, while evidence proliferates of inadequate staffing, little of no training of counselors, substandard living conditions, abuse of all kinds, use of restraints and confinement, and even deaths of children less unsupervised.¹⁴⁵

¹³⁹David Dayen, *Rollups: Private Equity Eyes Youth Treatment Centers as a Takeover Target*, AM. PROSPECT, (Feb. 17, 2022), https://prospect.org/power/rollups-private-equity-eyes-youth-treatment-centers-as-takeover-target/ [https://perma.cc/YU44-U5U7]

¹⁴⁰Eileen O'Grady, private equity stakeholder project, the kids are not alright: how private equity profits off of behavioral health services for vulnerable and at-risk youth (2022), https://pestakeholder.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/02/PESP_Youth_BH_Report_2022.pdf.

¹⁴¹Daniel M. Bagner et al., *supra* note 135.

¹⁴²Id.

¹⁴³*Id*.

¹⁴⁴O'Grady notes that "[p]private equity firms love to roll up industries, create a platform company and buy others." She notes for example that in 2021, for example, Sevita acquired at least five other companies that operate homes for children with intellectual and developmental disabilities. Dayen, *supra* note 139.

¹⁴⁵O'Grady, supra note 114.

The industry response to this critique is provided by Mark Zitter, owner of a private equity firm, who argues that the health care system has misaligned incentives that are not unique to PE activities: "[p]rivate equity activity mainly amplifies the best and worst aspects of U.S. healthcare. Many people rail against profit in healthcare, but profit seeking is not the main problem; it's revenue seeking, which happens just about as much with not-for-profit as with for-profit healthcare organizations."¹⁴⁶ My earlier discussion makes clear that private equity defenders like Zitter refuse to acknowledge that private equity finance is an order of magnitude beyond venture capital in its vampire-like ability to extract value from health care industries, too often leaving nothing left but the shell.

My conclusion is that health care service settings with vulnerable populations, illustrated by the case studies, are the wrong places for private equity investment. Private equity financing is not just any forprofit approach to a market need: it is a special form of investing on steroids, creating investment and management targets that move patients to a secondary role to. Reforms are needed to protect the vulnerable.

V. Strategies For Improving Behavioral and Mental Health Therapies¹⁴⁷

A scorpion and a tortoise became such fast friends that they took a vow that they would never separate. So when it happened that one of them was obliged to leave his native land, the other promised to go with him. They had traveled only a short distance when they came to a wide river. The scorpion was now greatly troubled.

"Alas," he said, "you, my friend, can easily swim, but how can a poor scorpion like me ever get across this stream?"

"Never fear," replied the tortoise; "only place yourself squarely on my broad back and I will carry you safely over."

No sooner was the scorpion settled on the tortoise's broad back, than the tortoise crawled into the water and began to swim. Halfway across he was startled by a strange rapping on his back, which made him ask the scorpion what he was doing.

"Doing?" answered the scorpion. "I am whetting my sting to see if it is possible to pierce your hard shell."

"Ungrateful friend," responded the tortoise, "it is well that I have it in my power both to save myself and to punish you as you deserve." And straightway he sank his back below the surface and shook off the scorpion into the water.¹⁴⁸

Do we have it in our power to channel the large financial resources of private equity investors while still protecting the vulnerable populations in the health care areas such as behavioral health?

Let's start with the reluctant assumption that we don't want to prohibit private investors generally from investing in health care enterprises, since the investment resources of investors interested in good investments available are huge.¹⁴⁹ We have also largely privatized whole elements of our health care system, from nursing homes to hospices, with hospitals hanging on to their non-profit status often just

¹⁴⁶KENAN INSIGHT, *Private Equity in Healthcare: What the Experts Want You to Know* (Feb 10, 2022), https://kenaninstitute. unc.edu/kenan-insight/private-equity-in-healthcare-what-the-experts-want-you-to-know/ [https://perma.cc/T5UY-NDDX] (response from a market-oriented think tank).

¹⁴⁷These recommendations include my own analysis of possible modes of improved regulation, plus those of the Private Equity Stakeholder Project's latest report (which I identify as PESP). *See* MARY BUGBEE ET AL., RECENT TRENDS IN PRIVATE EQUITY HEALTHCARE ACQUISITIONS 15-16 (Feb. 2023) [hereinafter PESP].

¹⁴⁸Maude Barrows Dutton, The Tortoise and the Geese and other Fables of Bidpai 12-13 (1908).

¹⁴⁹I note that in a recent article my coauthors and I consider the merits of banning private equity firms from owning nursing homes, given the vulnerability of residents and the evidence of bad actors in PE. *See* Robert Field et al., *Private Equity in Healthcare: Barbarians at the Gate*? 15 Drexel L. Rev. 821 (2023).

for tax breaks. We have generally tolerated privatization without effective regulation and policing of the side-effects of private equity.

Let's assume further that investors are willing to risk a lower rate of return in order to actually serve the health and welfare of vulnerable health care populations, as private equity investors sometimes assert.¹⁵⁰ Let's further assume that we can impose a fiduciary duty on private equity owners to put the interests of their wards first. Can the tools of private equity then be sufficiently restrained, refined, regulated, and restricted to put those investment resources to good use? I suggest eight regulatory ideas (including private law as well as state and federal regulatory approaches) to enhance the obligations of private equity to act ethically, while disciplining and restraining its playbook of profiteering.¹⁵¹

First, federal pre-merger review should be required of all private equity-backed merger and acquisition practices. No dollar value will be required – this will require amendment of the Hart-Scott-Rodino threshold of \$101 million¹⁵². This review will be conducted by the Federal Trade Commission (FTC) and Department of Justice (DOJ), and the US Department of Health and Human Services (HHS) should also be authorized to review such activities for quality and access risks. (PESP).¹⁵³

Second, state health departments should have multi-agency healthcare transaction approval processes for healthcare transactions. This should "…include state attorneys general, administrative agencies, and patient advocates and labor organizations." (PESP)¹⁵⁴ Such state regulators should have pre-transaction notice; time to review transactions; the ability to approve, conditionally approve, or block transactions; and the means to oversee conditionally approved transactions.¹⁵⁵

Third, the Food and Drug Administration (FDA) should be tasked with more aggressive review authority. Mental health programs and apps should be evaluated to confirm both their safety and effectiveness.¹⁵⁶

Fourth, the Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC) should impose enhanced disclosure requirements on the investments and activities of private equity funds.¹⁵⁷ A proposed rule is awaiting comments.

Fifth, the federal False Claims Act should be aggressively applied to police the actions of private equity firms. False claims enforcement is a fully developed tool in the federal arsenal, for firms that submit false claims for payment to Medicare and Medicaid. Furthermore, during the investigation phase of a false claims matter in which the health care company being targeted is owned by private equity, discovery should be directed at the private equity firm itself — and not just the health care company.¹⁵⁸

¹⁵⁰See, e.g., Margaret E Kruk et al., *High-quality health systems in the Sustainable Development Goals era: time for a revolution*, LANCET GLOBAL HEALTH COMM'N (Nov. 2018), https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC7734391/pdf/LGHC-06-11-1196.pdf [https://perma.cc/WV4R-938G].

¹⁵¹These recommendations include my own analysis of possible modes of improved regulation, plus those of the Private Equity Stakeholder Project's latest report (which I identify as PESP). *See* MARY BUGBEE ET AL., RECENT TRENDS IN PRIVATE EQUITY HEALTHCARE ACQUISITIONS 15-16 (Feb. 2023) (hereafter PESP), https://pestakeholder.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/02/PESP_Report_HC_Acquisitions_Feb2023_FINAL.pdf.

¹⁵²*Id.* at 15-16.

¹⁵³Id.

¹⁵⁴Id.

¹⁵⁵Alexandra D. Montague et al., State Action to Oversee Consolidation of Health Care Providers (Aug. 2021), https:// www.milbank.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/08/State-Action-to-Oversee-Consolidation_ib_V3.pdf [https://perma.cc/UB95-KUFC].

¹⁵⁶See, e.g., U.S. FOOD & DRUG ADMIN., CLINICAL DECISION SUPPORT SOFTWARE: GUIDANCE FOR INDUSTRY AND FOOD AND DRUG ADMINISTRATION STAFF, (2022); see also Device Software Functions Including Mobile Medical Applications, U.S. FOOD & DRUG ADMIN. (Sept. 29, 2022), https://www.fda.gov/medical-devices/digital-health-center-excellence/device-softwarefunctions-including-mobile-medical-applications [https://perma.cc/MLF5-XEP5] (The FDA's website states: "The FDA encourages the development of mobile medical apps (MMAs) that improve health care and provide consumers and health care professionals with valuable health information. The FDA also has a public health responsibility to oversee the safety and effectiveness of medical devices—including mobile medical apps.").

¹⁵⁷See, e.g., Fact Sheet: Private Fund Proposed Reforms, SECs. & ExcH. Сомм'N, https://www.sec.gov/files/ia-5955-fact-sheet. pdf [https://perma.cc/2759-3Z7F] (last visited Apr. 15, 2023).

¹⁵⁸Since 2013, at least 25 private equity-backed health care companies have paid settlements in excess of \$570 million for allegedly violations of the FCA. Behavioral health companies may be at greater risk for enforcement (compared to other health

Sixth, tort civil suits should be encouraged against bad actors in behavioral health, applying theories of corporate negligence and fiduciary doctrine.¹⁵⁹ These civil law tools have the potential to reach higher in the chain of ownership beyond an individual facility.

Seventh, research on evidence-based behavioral therapy tools and on the use of virtual and telehealth should be better funded. Regulatory agencies including CMS need to better ensure both quality and cost effectiveness.¹⁶⁰ Clinical practice guidelines must be one goal of such research, using metrics such as quality of care, cost, and access.

Eighth, accreditation should be required of all programs. The *Troubled Teen Industry* and *Autism Programs* should require *Joint Commission* or *NCQA accreditation*— to force private owners to pay attention to clinical practice guidelines and best practices for therapies.¹⁶¹ Such accreditation will also force more transparency in the ownership structure of private equity firms.

Conclusion

The mental health needs of patients in the U.S. are large and growing. One could wish for nonprofit entities to step into this market and meet this demand; one could hope that the federal government would expand its own federal clinics to meet the demand. However, we have moved too far down the path of privatization of major portions of our health care system to expect such dramatic changes in ownership of health care facilities. Private investors such as venture capitalists and private equity firms offer investors a way to put their money to work in health care (with expected high rates of return on investment). What could go wrong?

The history of private equity in health care is unfortunately a troubling one— shortchanging patient needs for effective treatment as the owners push aggressively to meet profit metrics that often weaken or even destroy the health care entities they have built. We need to create a more robust regulatory environment to better police private equity investment and to fund more research into evidence-based mental health treatments.

Professor Barry Furrow is Professor of Law and Director, Health Law Program, at the Kline School of Law at Drexel University, in Philadelphia, PA. He has published work in law journals including Univ. Penn.; Harvard Civ. Rgts, Civ. Lib. Law Journal; BU Law Review and many others; and is lead author of Furrow, *Health Law: Cases, Materials, and Problems* (8 editions through 2018). Professor Furrow also served as a Fulbright Specialist at the University of Venice Ca' Foscari during Spring Term 2022. He would like to thank Robert Field, David Hoffman, Kevin Lownds and Hilary Pearsall, who helped him understand how private equity works in health care; and he thanks his research assistant Kelly Porter for both her research contributions and her work in designing the graphics in this article.

Cite this article: Furrow, B. (2023), 'The Future of Behavioral Health: Can Private Equity and Telehealth Improve Access?', *American Journal of Law & Medicine*, **49**, pp. 314–338. https://doi.org/10.1017/amj.2023.34

care services companies) given the availability of legislative tools specific to behavioral health, such as EKRA, the Eliminating Kickbacks in Recovery Act of 2018. *See generally* Robert Field et al., *Private Equity in Healthcare: Barbarians at the Gate?* 15 DREXEL L. REV. 821 (2023).

¹⁵⁹See, e.g., Barry R. Furrow, Defective Mental Treatment: A Proposal for the Application of Strict Liability to Psychiatric Services, 58 B.U. LAW REV. 391 (1978).

¹⁶⁰See, e.g., Cuijpers, supra note 35.

¹⁶¹Managed Behavioral Healthcare Organization Accreditation, NAT'L COMMITTEE FOR QUALITY ASSURANCE, https:// www.ncqa.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/05/20190425_Employer_Engagement_MBHO.pdf [https://perma.cc/X72H-J3UD] (last visited Jun. 7, 2023); An Overview of the Accredidation Process, JOINT COMM'N, https://www.jointcommission.org/-/ media/tjc/documents/accred-and-cert/bhc/bhc-guide-to-accreditation.pdf [https://perma.cc/L25F-APAK] (last visited Jun. 7, 2023).